

9-714-428 REV: JUNE 11, 2020

JUAN ALCÁCER TARUN KHANNA CHRISTINE SNIVELY

The Rise and Fall of Nokia

In September 2013, Nokia, the communications and technology company headquartered in Espoo, Finland, announced the sale of its Device and Services business to Microsoft for \$7.2 billion.¹ The sale marked "a sad ending to Nokia's once-great handset business," an analyst noted.² An innovator from the earliest days of the mobile telecommunications (telecom) industry, Nokia's fast response to shifting markets and its focus on design and engineering innovation had made it the world leader in handset manufacturing in 1998. Ten years on, however, Nokia's position was crumbling. Lower-cost Asian manufacturers were competing for the low end of the market, while users at the high end were flocking to Apple's new iPhone smartphone. By June 2011, Nokia's share of the smartphone market had plunged to 25%, from 49% just prior to the iPhone's launch in 2007.³ Revenues now came largely from lower-cost handsets sold in emerging markets.

In 2011, CEO Stephen Elop famously compared Nokia's position to a man "on a burning platform"⁴ above icy ocean waters. Survival, Elop said, required "a bold and brave step into an uncertain future."⁵ Soon after, Nokia dropped its in-house operating system (OS), Symbian, for Microsoft's Windows Mobile OS. It was not enough. Between 2007 and 2012, the company's market value dropped 75%.⁶ In 2012, Nokia posted an operating loss of €2.3 billion⁷ and Samsung took over as top handset manufacturer. (See **Exhibit 1** for financial data.) By 2020, Nokia had seen a sequence of three additional CEOs take the helm in futile attempts to regain the company's magic. A year later, Nokia Devices and Services belonged to Microsoft. What were Nokia's missteps over the years?

Nokia's Early History: 1865-1988

Initially founded in 1865 as a timber company, by the late 1960s, Nokia AB had merged with several Finnish concerns to form Nokia Corporation. In 1971, Nokia began selling analog car radio-telephones, its first steps toward dominance in the nascent telecom industry. The company produced the first wireless phones in Scandinavia for government services such as fire brigades, police, and railways, building on requests from the Finnish defense forces to produce military radio-phones. Nokia later established Telefenno Oy, a 50/50 joint venture with a state-owned telecom networking company, to develop and market equipment for wireless networks.

From 1977 to 1988, Kari Kairamo led Nokia through an era of growth. In 1983, after becoming Scandinavia's largest consumer electronics company, Nokia made its first international acquisition, Swedish consumer electronics company Luxor AB. Nokia also grew its exports of wireless telecom

Professors Juan Alcácer and Tarun Khanna and Associate Case Researcher Christine Snively (Case Research & Writing Group) prepared this case. This case was developed from published sources. Funding for the development of this case was provided by Harvard Business School and not by the company. HBS cases are developed solely as the basis for class discussion. Cases are not intended to serve as endorsements, sources of primary data, or illustrations of effective or ineffective management.

Copyright © 2014, 2017, 2020 President and Fellows of Harvard College. To order copies or request permission to reproduce materials, call 1-800-545-7685, write Harvard Business School Publishing, Boston, MA 02163, or go to www.hbsp.harvard.edu. This publication may not be digitized, photocopied, or otherwise reproduced, posted, or transmitted, without the permission of Harvard Business School.

networking terminals from four Nordic countries in 1982 to over 20 countries throughout Europe, the U.K., North America, and Asia by 1986. In 1987, revenues reached €4.6 billion, up 54% from 1986.⁸

That year, Nokia introduced the first mobile phone designed for the Scandinavian Nordic Mobile Telephone (NMT) analog^a network – the Mobira Cityman – marketing it to business users for the 2020 equivalent of \notin 4,849.^{b,9} The company was also influential in establishing the second-generation (or "2G") mobile network, the European digital network Global System for Mobile (GSM), which in time replaced many incompatible analog network systems and allowed mobile phones to work throughout Europe. By 1988, Nokia was a major player in analog mobile handsets, with 13.4% of the world market share, followed by U.S. manufacturer Motorola (12.8%), and Japan's NEC (11.2%).¹⁰

Nokia's impressive performance continued with a series of mergers and acquisitions (M&A) that boosted revenues while adding valuable patents to its portfolio. Its investments in research and development (R&D) continued, reaching \in 210 million in 1987, or 7% of net sales from the electronics sector, higher than the U.S. industry average of 5.4% of net sales at that time. ¹¹

However, some experts believed that Nokia's acquisitions were hurting profitability. In November 1988, Nokia's eight-month earnings dropped 39% to FIM 402 million (€77 million).¹² Consumer electronics, which accounted for 70% of sales, was struggling, and suddenly Nokia's financial outlook looked bleak. Its "buying binge," as one analyst described Nokia's merger and acquisition (M&A) activity, ¹³ had left the company cash poor. In 1988, net income fell 23% to €199 million.¹⁴

Nokia under Vuorilehto (1988-1992): Facing New Challenges

In 1988, Simo Vuorilehto took over as CEO. Vuorilehto streamlined management and restructured the firm into six business divisions: Telecom (networking), Mobile Phones, Nokia Data, Cables & Machinery, Basic Industries, and Consumer Electronics. Yet poor performance continued, and by 1989, an analyst described Nokia's near-term prospects as "lackluster."¹⁵

In 1991, Nokia's total sales dropped 31% from the previous year.¹⁶ Several factors contributed to Nokia's poor performance. The 1991 fall of the Soviet Union, a key trading partner, pushed Finland as a whole into a currency crisis. The faltering economy made Finnish banks hesitant to lend to Nokia, leaving the company entirely dependent on its own cash flow.¹⁷

Despite these problems, Nokia's telecom networking division was thriving; its net sales rose to €323 million in 1991.¹⁸ Europe had begun to roll out GSM networks and demand for wireless network infrastructure was growing. Nokia had a head start on competitors because Finland's telecom infrastructure sector had been deregulated before that of most European countries.¹⁹

An alternative to GSM, the Code Division Multiple Access (CDMA) digital standard network was slowly developing in the U.S.; later Canada, Hong Kong, Peru, and South Korea adopted it too. GSM was considered superior as it transferred more data and allowed users to send SMS messages, while making upgrades to a new handset a matter of simply inserting the user's existing SIM card into the

^a The analog network, or "first-generation" (1G) wireless standards, emerged in the 1980s in Europe and North America, and provided voice service and SMS (short message service, or texting) to mobile users. Fragmented network systems, including AMPS (advanced Mobile Phone System) in the U.S., TACS (Total Access Communications Systems) in the U.K., NMT (Nordic Mobile Telephone) System in Scandinavia, NTT (Nippon Telephone and Telegraph) in Japan, and others throughout the world, were incompatible with one another. Handsets on analog networks only worked within one geographic location.

^b The European Central Bank's consumer price index puts the original reported 2012 equivalent price of €4500 at €4,849 for 2020; CPI Inflation Calculator, https://www.in2013dollars.com/europe/inflation/2012?amount=4500, accessed June 2020.

new device. (See **Exhibit 2** for GSM and CDMA release dates.) In the U.S. and in Europe, users purchased handsets through their carrier, but by the late 1990s many European carriers allowed customers to purchase a handset and airtime minutes (and later data) from a separate retailer.

Nokia under Ollila (1992-2006): A Mobile Communications Company

Jorma Ollila took over as Nokia CEO in 1992, after serving successively since 1985 as vice president of international operations, senior vice president of finance, and president of Nokia Mobile Phones in 1990.²⁰ Upon becoming CEO, Ollila announced that he would "adopt a back-to-basics approach,"²¹ following a period of dwindling profits. "In a slow-growth situation like we're facing now, you can't afford to make mistakes," he said.²² "It's important to do the small things correctly – the big river of profit comes from dozens of small streams."²³ He recalled his first days as CEO: "It was Olli-Pekka [Kallasvuo, Nokia CFO] and me sitting in the head office trying to figure out what to do. We had unhappy Finnish shareholders, unhappy international shareholders. The only thing you could do is to start building a base for a very meaningful stock performance."²⁴

Under Ollila, Nokia divested its chemicals, data, and forestry businesses, and centered the company on four key business areas: mobile telephones, consumer electronics, networks, and cables, making telecom (networking equipment) and mobile phones the focal points of its strategy. Ollila believed the company could be saved only by focusing on mobile phones,²⁵ and by continuing to develop GSM networking equipment for Europe.²⁶ In 1992, Nokia received 25% of all GSM network equipment orders for Europe.²⁷ Industry experts predicted that between 1992 and 1999 more than \$75 billion would be spent installing networks,²⁸ giving Nokia's networking business the opportunity to thrive. Nokia also controlled one-third of the essential patents for GSM standards,²⁹ which guaranteed continuous cash flow from technology licensing. Outside Europe, Nokia became the first European manufacturer to sign a deal in Japan, in 1992 agreeing to design handsets for Japanese mobile operator IDO after noticing Japan's overall 70% mobile market growth on the previous year.³⁰

Nokia Mobile Phones

In 1992, Nokia launched the first mass-produced digital phone for GSM, the Nokia 1011. Digital GSM handsets were priced at (1,335) (FIM 7,013), far more than the (314) average manufacturer's price for analog mobile phones in competitive markets.³¹ While GSM handsets sales were growing, analog handsets remained more popular worldwide. By the end of that year, Nokia was the biggest producer of mobile phones in Europe, and the second largest producer in the world behind Motorola (see **Exhibit 3** for competitor descriptions). Nokia exported handsets (most of which were still analog) to 70 countries,³² expanding its reach to Latin America, Russia, Australia, and Eastern Europe. Meanwhile, Nokia aggressively sought patents for its new technology developments, aiming to acquire new intellectual property (IP) rights to defend the growing businesses.³³ (Refer to **Exhibit 1** for growth in Nokia's patent portfolio over time.)

Nokia anticipated further rapid growth in handsets as Australia, New Zealand, and countries in Asia rolled out GSM networks. Nokia identified Asia as the region with the greatest potential, and its networking unit negotiated deals to install GSM infrastructure for 17 operators.³⁴ The company invested heavily in advertising in local markets, and tailored features and prices to suit local demand. Nokia's product innovation, flexibility, and rapid responsiveness to market differences aided its global expansion.³⁵

According to an observer, "Nokia invested in each vertical of the handset ecosystem – manufacturing, distribution, and design R&D."³⁶ Nokia produced its semiconductors in-house and

designed its own radio chips.³⁷ Unlike its larger competitors focused on multiple business units, Nokia had divested many of its non-core units. "Nokia was completely focused on mobile phones; others had consumer electronics, home appliances, etc.," explained a Nokia India executive.³⁸ Swedish electronics company Ericsson and Motorola were also vertically integrated at this time, providing infrastructure and handsets,³⁹ while other, more highly diversified competitors viewed handsets as secondary products.

Nokia and an Evolving Consumer Market

As unit and airtime prices dropped and network coverage expanded, handset sales for personal use grew. In 1994, Nokia offered its 2100 series, the first of its line of digital handsets, in the U.S. The 2120, part of the 2100 line, was the world's smallest and lightest phone; weighing less than 7 ounces, with a five-inch length and thickness of less than an inch. Its user-friendly features included a five-line LCD screen display, 99 speed-dial memory slots, a soft-touch keypad, ringtones that could be personalized, and a retractable antenna.⁴⁰ The 1994 suggested retail price was just under €703, but the phone sold at a lower price when purchased with a service contract through an authorized dealer.⁴¹ Carriers in the U.S. typically subsidized the cost of mobile phones and generated revenue through service contracts, and for years made it difficult to switch providers and transfer numbers.^c Nokia had to negotiate with carriers such as AT&T or Verizon to sell its handsets.

As the consumer market for mobile handsets grew, phones became pocket-sized and distribution spread worldwide; cellular penetration took off. By the end of 1995, Ericsson, Motorola, and Nokia collectively controlled 75% of the global handset market.⁴² To manage growth, Nokia ran manufacturing facilities in Salo, Finland, as well as in China, Germany, Hong Kong, South Korea, and the U.S., where the CDMA wireless standard had been mandated. Nokia had yet to crack the CDMA network market of the U.S. and South Korea.

By the mid-1990s, Nokia began to market its mobile phones explicitly as fashion accessories. (See **Exhibit 4** for the evolution of mobile phone design and Nokia handsets.) Nokia's handsets were sleek and elegant, imbued with the minimalism and simplicity associated with Scandinavian design. The Nokia 8110, released in 1996 and featured in the movie *The Matrix*, was gently curved to rest against the user's face and contained a sliding cover to protect the keypad. Users began to ask for special features and functions, such as patterned replacement covers and a selection of ringtones. The company patented its exchangeable phone covers and the technology used to allow ringtone downloads,⁴³ and hired young art school designers to keep up with trends. The company increasingly behaved like a consumer-products company, introducing new models annually and encouraging users to customize their devices.⁴⁴ "All the major players have access to the same technology so it's about something else — its looks and feel and style," explained Arto Kiema, vice president of Nokia's Research and Development (R&D) Center.⁴⁵ By 1998, Nokia sold its products in 140 countries.

Nokia at Its Peak

In 1998, Nokia became the world's leading mobile phone manufacturer, surpassing Motorola's 20% market share with a 23% market share and sales of 163 million units. (See **Exhibit 5** for market share and **Exhibit 6** for net sales by region.) Analysts faulted Motorola for failing to respond fast enough to the switch from analog to digital networks, and for emphasizing CDMA over GSM technology. CDMA users numbered 12 million worldwide in 1998, compared to 100 million GSM users.⁴⁶ One observer

^c In 2003, the EU stipulated that all wireless carriers must allow number portability, making it easier for consumers to switch carriers. In 2004, the U.S. Federal Communications Commission followed suit.

noted that Nokia benefited from its "unrivaled prowess" in logistics.⁴⁷ CFO Kallasvuo boasted: "We are the only company in the world selling phones that work in every major cellular standard. We were first to segment our product line, first to build a brand identity, first to understand that design was essential in this business, and the first to make sure we could take advantage of the efficiency of global manufacturing in a business where R&D costs are high and can only be recouped with worldwide volumes."⁴⁸ (Refer to **Exhibit 1** for R&D spending.)

"The growth was much faster than anything we could ever have imagined," Ollila recalled. "In 1992 we projected that, in 1999, the mobile phone market, in units, would be around 40 million worldwide. The analysts thought we were too aggressive. We were both wrong. In 1999, the market exceeded 250 million units."⁴⁹ Lacking production capacity, Nokia's competitors began to outsource manufacturing. Nokia continued to produce handsets itself and protected its technological developments and handset features by aggressively filing patents. Nokia's patent total jumped from 796 in 1998 to 1,469 in 1999.⁵⁰ By 2000, Nokia maintained R&D facilities in 14 countries throughout Asia, Europe, and North America, but well over half of its R&D activities occurred in Finland, where the mobile phone had become a symbol of national pride.⁵¹

Retail prices of GSM phones continued to drop. The Nokia 6160, the most popular phone of the 1990s, sold for an average price of €834 in 1998. The 1999 Nokia 7110, the first mobile phone to offer web browsing, sold for €464. By 2002, the Nokia 7650 – priced between €185 and €411 – was Nokia's first camera phone (released two years after Samsung's)⁵² and came with 30 ringtone options.

Nokia maintained lower production costs than competitors, and reported a 23% profit margin in 2000, exceeding Motorola's 6%.⁵³ In October 2002, Motorola's stock price dropped 26% to \$7.48, a 10-year low. Its market share in handsets declined to 17%, leaving the company vulnerable.⁵⁴

The style of Nokia phones continued to evolve, but some worried that style had begun to trump usability. Nokia continued to innovate, introducing the first touchscreen devices with a stylus in 2003 — the Nokia 6108 and 3108 phones. The 7280 phone, released in 2004, contained a scroll bar instead of a keypad. In 2004, most Nokia phones weighed less than 4 ounces, nearly half the weight of its lightest handset a decade earlier.

Nokia's Emerging Market Strategy

In 2002, Nokia reorganized itself into four divisions: Mobile Phones, Multimedia Phones, Enterprise Solutions, and Networks. The company controlled over 40% market share of GSM handsets and 5% to 7% of the CDMA handset market of the U.S. and South Korea.⁵⁵ At that time, 60% of handsets worldwide operated on the GSM network while 21% of handsets employed CDMA technology.⁵⁶ The remaining 19% operated on Japan's PDC network, analog networks, or other networks.⁵⁷ Nokia's networking infrastructure business, renamed Nokia Networks, continued to be a leading supplier of GSM network solutions and had begun providing network management and customer service to Internet service providers. In the early 2000s, Nokia turned its attention to emerging markets. Already Nokia sold handsets in over 130 countries, but estimated that there were at least 600 million potential mobile subscribers in China, India, and Russia alone.⁵⁸ In 2003, Nokia introduced three handsets tailored to emerging markets. The Nokia 1100 and 2300 had voice and SMS capabilities, longer battery life, and were designed with prepaid users in mind.⁵⁹ The 1616 model had a durable case, AM/FM radio, extended battery life, and multiple address books for families sharing a phone. In emerging markets, the 1616 was priced at \$32;⁶⁰ in contrast, in the U.S. the average retail price for a handset was over \$200 with a carrier subscription.⁶¹

In 2004, Motorola introduced the Razr, which quickly became the world's best-selling phone and revived that struggling brand.⁶² Nokia responded by cutting prices on select handsets and eliminating some models.⁶³ Sales slowed in developed markets and Nokia's worldwide market share fell from 35% to 29%.⁶⁴ Many believed this was largely due to Nokia's failure to respond to the new flip-phones, which were particularly popular in Asia and North America. In 2004, Motorola and Samsung had 43 and 63 flip-phone models in their portfolio, respectively, while Nokia offered two.⁶⁵

By 2005, Nokia annual revenues exceeded €29 billion.⁶⁶ Sales remained strong in Western Europe and Asia, compensating for weak sales in the Americas. Nokia held 45% market share in Eastern Europe, the Middle East, and Africa; while in India, Nokia held 63% of the market.⁶⁷ The low-end Nokia 2112 and Nokia 1100 were especially popular in Asia. Nokia also aggressively pursued the growing Russian market. In North America, however, Nokia's CDMA handsets fared poorly.⁶⁸

Increased Competition

By the mid-2000s, the industry was increasingly competitive. New Asian competitors, including South Korean manufacturer Samsung, entered European markets that Nokia had dominated. Growing rivalry shortened product lifecycles to between six and nine months, dramatically increasing pressure on design, manufacturing, and distribution. Many operators in Europe and the U.S. began working with Asian contract manufacturers or handset vendors to source lower-cost handsets. As more manufacturing was outsourced, original design manufacturers (ODMs), many of which were based in Taiwan, produced phones for other firms to sell under their own brands. ODMs produced less than 10% of handsets shipped in 2002, but more than 40% of those shipped in 2005.⁶⁹ ODMs threatened to commoditize handset production and disrupt the vertical industry model of companies like Nokia.⁷⁰

Though Nokia and Motorola still led in market share in China, new local competitors such as Huawei, TCL, and ZTE rapidly gained traction. By 2002, TCL became the largest handset manufacturer in China (and the 12th largest in the world), and some Chinese manufacturers planned to expand overseas as the domestic market became saturated. Companies such as Nokia maintained a significant advantage in economies of scale, however, because Chinese vendors sourced chips, handset designs, and other key components from other manufacturers. A network of knock-off, "grey market" producers selling imitator handsets was also growing within China. Illicit phones containing components from brand-name producers sold at high discounts. In 2005, close to 50 million grey market units were shipped in China.⁷¹ Lower-cost chip manufacturers, such as Taiwan's MediaTek, also emerged in the mid-2000s to supply chips to Chinese manufacturers, "creating a headache for Nokia and Samsung," one observer remarked,⁷² and for the select handful of companies (Ericsson, Motorola, Qualcomm, and Texas Instruments) that previously dominated the chip market. This lowered handset manufacturing entry barriers further.

Analysts recognized that Nokia was being pushed down-market as competitors gained market share. Samsung, for instance, ranked third in 2002 market share and was still growing.⁷³ Kallasvuo, who had shifted from CFO to executive vice president and general manager of Mobile Phones in 2004, said, "Being strong at the low end does not preclude strength at the high end."⁷⁴ An analyst added, "[Nokia's] efficiency made it difficult for rivals to challenge it at the low end."⁷⁵ But Nokia's substantial patent portfolio, with over 1,600 new filings in 2005, also helped ensure Nokia's dominance. Nokia's vice president for intellectual property rights explained, "We are now in a lucky position as no mobile phone manufacturer can make mobile phones without using several of our patents."⁷⁶

By the mid-2000s, business users became a new potential market for handsets. An early player in the smartphone market, Research in Motion (RIM), had introduced an e-mail function in its 2003

BlackBerry, which led to RIM's early dominance of the enterprise market. In 2005, less than 10% of office workers had mobile e-mail.⁷⁷ "We think it's probably the single largest untapped market for Nokia," said the head of Nokia's enterprise solutions group.⁷⁸

3G Standards and Convergence

The rollout of third-generation (3G) wireless technology accelerated in 2005. 3G networks gradually replaced GSM and CDMA. Increased bandwidth provided by 3G networks allowed the mobile Internet to grow. Early CDMA pioneer Qualcomm was a dominant supplier of patents on the chips, software, and other technologies that made 3G possible and enabled phones to connect to cellular networks.⁷⁹ It pushed for the adoption of the new 3G network, CDMA2000, in the U.S. Qualcomm also controlled key patents in the emerging WCDMA network, which would allow GSM to migrate to 3G in Europe. WCDMA and CDMA2000 were compatible, allowing phones to be used worldwide. Samsung was an early player in 3G development; it supplied networks in China, and in 2005 was awarded a contract to introduce 3G in Japan. Nokia held 25% of the essential WCDMA patents.⁸⁰ By 2005, Nokia released two 3G handsets in Europe, but South Korean competitor LG became the early leader in 3G handsets. LG purchased chips from Ericsson and Qualcomm, while Nokia produced its own.⁸¹ "Being first is not necessarily a gateway to Heaven," Ollila remarked.⁸²

Nokia under Kallasvuo (2006-2010): Chasing the Smartphone Revolution

In June 2006, Kallasvuo replaced Ollila as CEO. Like Ollila, Kallasvuo had spent many years with Nokia. He became assistant vice-president of Nokia's legal department in 1987 and moved to the finance division in 1988. In the late 1990s, he served as head of Nokia's U.S. business operations before running the mobile phones division, where he worked alongside Ollila.

Less than a month into Kallasvuo's tenure as CEO, Nokia and Siemens agreed to combine their network infrastructure operations in response to low-priced competition from Asia. Nokia Siemens Network, the new joint venture, expected to generate an estimated €15.8 billion in revenue each year.⁸³ "The communications industry is converging, and a strong and independent Nokia Siemens Networks will be ideally positioned to help customers lower costs and grow revenue while managing the challenges of converging technology," said Kallasvuo.⁸⁴

In June 2006, Nokia exited talks with Japanese consumer electronics producer Sanyo over a joint venture to manufacture CDMA phones, announcing that it would leave the CDMA market altogether, except in the U.S.⁸⁵ The high cost of making CDMA handsets, due to lower market volumes, convinced Nokia that the devices were too expensive for emerging markets. Kai Oistamo, then-head of Nokia Mobile Phones, explained, "In this fragmented market, making money with low-end CDMA handsets is very difficult."⁸⁶ Instead, Nokia shifted emphasis to making the GSM and 3G WCDMA handsets used by over 70% of the world's mobile subscribers.⁸⁷

By 2006, manufacturers were working to meet the growing demand for smartphones. Smartphones were powered by operating systems similar to that of a computer, operated on 3G networks, and typically provided web-browsing, e-mail, and applications (apps). Worldwide, over 80 million smartphones were sold in 2006, 8% of the total handsets sold that year.⁸⁸ Nokia's smartphones ran on the Symbian operating system, developed as a joint venture between Nokia, Ericsson, Motorola, Siemens, and others. They led the market with 38 million devices shipped, controlling 48% market share despite weak North American sales.⁸⁹ RIM's popular line of BlackBerry smartphones sold more than 6 million units in 2006 and was second in market share with 7.5%.⁹⁰

The U.S. Market and the iPhone

In 2007, Apple introduced the iPhone, which an Apple executive estimated cost \$150 million to develop.⁹¹ It ran on Apple's proprietary operating system (iOS), first released in the U.S. and available worldwide in 2008. First priced at \$600, it was available in the U.S. exclusively to AT&T subscribers. The iPhone included more computing features than rival smartphones, plus a "cool form factor,"⁹² as an industry observer noted, reminiscent of Nokia's 1990s success in turning handsets into fashion accessories. Over 3 million units sold in 2007, and by 2008, sales grew to over 11 million units.⁹³

In 2007, Nokia remained the leader in the fastest-growing markets, including China, India, and Southeast Asia, but the decision to eliminate CDMA production meant its handsets were largely absent from the U.S. market, which had become crowded and fragmented, and where Nokia's market share had declined from 35% in 2002,⁹⁴ to 15% in 2005 and 8% in 2007.⁹⁵ One analyst noted, "In Europe and Asia people buy the coolest, most feature-packed mobile they can afford and then pick a network to use it on. In the U.S. consumers buy whichever phones the guy at the network store gives away for a two-year contract."⁹⁶ Nokia executives had predicted that the U.S. market would ultimately become less dependent on wireless carriers, and operate like the rest of the global market.⁹⁷ Rather than continuing to wait, however, Kallasvuo realized Nokia needed a new U.S. strategy.

In 2007, Nokia partnered with AT&T and released the Nokia 6555. Nokia also signed a deal with an Asian contractor to develop a phone for Verizon to be released in 2008. In 2008, AT&T and Verizon led the U.S. in carrier market share with 28.5% and 26.3%, respectively, followed by Sprint Nextel with 17.9% and T-Mobile with 12.1%.⁹⁸ In a departure for Nokia, the phone for Verizon would be wholly outsourced.⁹⁹ Nokia began to source chips from Broadcom, Infineon Technologies, STMicroelectronics, and Texas Instruments, and agreed to license its modem technology to its new suppliers.¹⁰⁰ Companies such as Motorola, which for years saw its chips as a competitive advantage, made that transition several years earlier. "[If] your phones aren't unique, you'd better make sure you maximize your value capture by selling your technology to everyone," said a Motorola executive.¹⁰¹

Industry Shift to Software

As customer demand for new features and apps grew, the choice of operating system became an increasingly important factor in a manufacturer's strategy. By the end of 2007, Nokia's Symbian operating system remained the most widely used in the world with 65% market share, followed by Microsoft's with 12%, RIM's with 11%, Apple's with 7%, and Linux with 5%.¹⁰²

Handset producers reacted differently to this new reality. By 2009, Nokia had adjusted its patent portfolio to contain over 70% software-related patents, up from 2% in 1999. In 2010, Nokia and Motorola began to license their patents widely.¹⁰³ In contrast, Apple's portfolio adjustments were more balanced. Between 1999 and 2009, Apple's software patents increased from 35% to 54% of the portfolio, while hardware patenting continued apace. Samsung, meanwhile, sustained its focus on hardware patents in the form of memories and hybrid circuits (42% in 1999 and 2009) while increasing research in software (from virtually 0% of its 1999 portfolio to 6.5% in 2009). (See **Exhibit 7**.)

The success of Apple's iPhone solidified the industry's transition from handset-focused to softwarefocused. Taiwan's HTC, Motorola, and several other manufacturers developed their own smartphones, many of which used Google's open-sourced Android operating system, first released in 2007, while Nokia continued to use Symbian. Android was the flagship software of Google's Open Handset Alliance, a consortium of 84 firms formed to develop open standards for mobile devices, opening the software to manufacturers. HTC and T-Mobile were early adopters of Android OS for their handsets. Garmin, Motorola, Samsung, Sony Ericsson, Sprint, and Vodafone also joined the Alliance over the next two years to manufacture smartphone models using Android. HTC, RIM, and Samsung all saw smartphone sales increase in 2008, while Nokia's sales remained flat.¹⁰⁴

Smartphones became part of an ecosystem of consumer devices. The iPhone, for example, could be synchronized with a user's iTunes music library, allowing for music streaming. The iPhone's gross margins were nearly 60%.¹⁰⁵ Users in developed markets generally replaced their phones every 18 months,¹⁰⁶ and manufacturers spent an estimated \$30 million to engineer a new smartphone model.¹⁰⁷

Nokia's Response

In August 2007, as part of a shift to a more service-oriented business, Nokia launched its online store, Ovi, to sell songs, games, and maps compatible with Nokia phones running Symbian.¹⁰⁸ Nokia was also developing MeeGo, another mobile computing OS. In October 2007, Nokia bought Navteq, the digital-map database that created maps used by Garmin and Google, for \$8.1 billion (€5.7 billion).¹⁰⁹ An analyst estimated Nokia's revenue from mobile maps and music could total \$2 billion.¹¹⁰ Kallasvuo said, "The industry as a whole is in the middle of a transformation. It's moving from a device industry to an experience industry and we're making a conscious long-term effort to capitalize on that."¹¹¹

Pressure mounted on Nokia as smartphones running iOS and Android gained market share. In 2008, Nokia announced that it would acquire all Symbian shares from its partners and spin Symbian off into a not-for-profit venture, the Symbian Foundation, as a royalty-free, open platform. "It offers us an opportunity to innovate faster on a bigger, united, more widely accepted platform,"¹¹² said Kai Oistamo, head of Nokia's devices business. "It also enables us to deliver new products, we believe, faster to the market. I'm convinced we will sell more products."¹¹³ Meanwhile, Nokia continued to sell low-end feature phones – phones that could access the Internet but did not contain full smartphone capabilities – in emerging markets, where it profited from high production volumes and low costs.¹¹⁴

In 2008, Nokia created a new business group based on Internet services and software, separate from the main phone business. The new setup emphasized two primary units: handsets and services. In 2008, as Apple's App Store, the iPhone 3G model, and Google's first Android device were released, Nokia released several "candy bar"-style smartphone handsets. The following year, the Motorola Droid and iPhone 3G S were released. Materials and manufacturing teardown costs per unit for each device totaled \$187¹¹⁵ and \$178,¹¹⁶ respectively, excluding R&D, marketing, and distribution costs. One analyst cautioned, "Unless [Nokia] fields a competitive device, it will continue to see its share of the smartphone market erode."¹¹⁷ Despite these concerns, in 2009 Nokia maintained a leading market share with 36%, followed by Samsung (19.5%) and LG (10%), and several other players—including SonyEricsson, Motorola, China's ZTE, RIM and Apple—each with 5% or 4.5%.¹¹⁸

Nokia under Elop (2010-2013): Confronting the "Burning Platform"

In September 2010, Stephen Elop replaced Kallasvuo as Nokia CEO. Shareholders were unhappy with Nokia's failure to release a product that could compete with the iPhone. Elop, a Canadian and the first non-Finnish CEO of Nokia, had previously led Microsoft's Business Division.¹¹⁹ He had a strong software background, having worked before Microsoft for Adobe, Juniper (as COO), Lotus, and Macromedia. Nokia announced, "The core strategy is solid and Nokia will continue to power through what is a substantial transformation,"¹²⁰ from a hardware company to a software company.

In 2010, Nokia maintained a 40.3% share of the global market for mobile phones¹²¹ and 8.1% market share in the U.S.,¹²² but its profit margins declined. Apple dominated the high-end smartphone market while manufacturers using Android flooded the low-end and middle market. While Nokia

concentrated on selling marginally profitable low-end phones in Asia, Android's smartphone share jumped from single-digits to 23% in 2010.¹²³ Elop recognized the challenges, and in a memo to staff, compared the company to the story of a man standing on a burning oil platform in the middle of the North Sea. He urged the company to embrace its own "radical change in behavior" before it was too late."¹²⁴ Elop's memo stated:

I have learned that we are standing on a burning platform. And, we have multiple points of scorching heat that are fueling a blazing fire around us [...]. Why did we fall behind when the world around us evolved? [...] Some of it has been due to our attitude inside Nokia. We poured gasoline on our own burning platform. I believe we have lacked accountability and leadership to align and direct the company through these disruptive times. [...] We haven't been delivering innovation fast enough. [...] The burning platform [...] the burning platform [...] caused the man to shift his behaviour, and take a bold and brave step into an uncertain future. He was able to tell his story. Now, we have a great opportunity to do the same.¹²⁵

A New Operating System

The company needed a change in direction, and Elop singled out the Symbian OS. Many critics believed Symbian was partially to blame for Nokia's struggles. Developers chose not to write applications for the "clunky" OS.¹²⁶ The Apple App Store contained over 300,000 apps in 2010 and the Android Marketplace grew six-fold in 2010 to include 130,000 apps.¹²⁷ Nokia Ovi contained 30,000 apps, while RIM and Microsoft's Windows Phone had 16,000 and 6,500 apps, respectively.¹²⁸ Industry experts estimated that R&D costs of developing a new OS ranged from \$100 million to \$200 million, in addition to costs necessary to maintain the ecosystem.¹²⁹

Elop decided to abandon Symbian and replace it with Microsoft's Windows Phone 7 OS and hired management consultancy Accenture to support the OS on 400 million Nokia phones through 2016.¹³⁰ Elop reportedly also approached Google to discuss adopting Android,¹³¹ but as he explained in a speech to employees, "It just didn't feel right. We'd be just another company distributing Android. That's not Nokia! We need to fight!"¹³² At least one Nokia veteran criticized manufacturers who opted for Android as being "no better than Finnish boys who 'pee in their pants' for warmth in the winter."¹³³ Yet Nokia shares fell 14% the day of the Windows announcement.¹³⁴ The transition to Windows was expected to take one year, leaving Nokia vulnerable to competitors.

In May 2011, Elop announced that sales and profits for the second quarter would be "substantially" below expectations given continued pricing pressure in Asia and "mismanagement," due to a high inventory of unsold smartphones on the shelves in China.¹³⁵ In addition to competition from Android, CDMA handsets that Nokia no longer produced were gaining market share in China. Elop explained, "There's definitely a situation here [in China] where it's not only the Symbian range of devices but also feature phone devices that are under competitive pressure."¹³⁶ Already selling at a 13-year low, Nokia's share price dropped a further 19% to \$6.70. By June 2011, Nokia's smartphone market share dropped to 25%.¹³⁷ From 2007 to 2011, the company's total market value had dropped 75%.¹³⁸

In summer 2011, prior to the Windows Phone launch, Nokia made its largest marketing push to date to reestablish a presence in the U.S., a key market for Microsoft. Nokia replaced all Symbian-based smartphones in North America with Windows Phone products, and decided to focus on selling through traditional U.S. wireless carriers, which subsidized the retail price of its phones.¹³⁹ In 2012, Nokia moved its U.S. operations from White Plains, New York, to Sunnyvale, California. Nokia hoped that a bigger presence in Silicon Valley would help it attract more software developers.¹⁴⁰

Elop also announced that Nokia would officially exit the Japanese market in July 2011. In 2008, the company had stopped supplying Japanese carriers with phones, but continued to operate stores for its high-end Vertu handsets, which cost between ¥600,000 (€5,142) and ¥20 million (€171,420) and struggled to compete with smartphones in that market.¹⁴¹ Meanwhile, in 2012, China overtook the U.S. as the world's biggest market for smartphones. Using the Android OS, Chinese manufacturers Huawei, Lenovo, and ZTE were among the world's top five smartphone manufacturers behind Samsung and Apple, and were particularly successful in the low-end market. Material costs in China for low-end smartphones dipped below 400 yuan (€50); complete handsets sold for 2,000 yuan (€250) or less.¹⁴² Founded in April 2010, China's Xiaomi also made Android-based handsets but used its Miliao social network to position itself as a mobile Internet company rather than a manufacturer, immediately attracting a large, enthusiastic fan base. Xiaomi relied on online word-of-mouth marketing instead of TV or online advertising, and only sold its products online. By 2012, Xiaomi sold 719 million units.¹⁴³

A Deal with Microsoft

Nokia's struggle led to a series of layoffs in 2012 that carried into 2013, including over 1,000 jobs at its Salo plant, one of the last cell phone manufacturing sites in Western Europe. In February 2012, in response to a \in 1 billion loss in the fourth quarter of 2011, Nokia eliminated 2,300 jobs in Hungary and 700 in Mexico, shifting its manufacturing to China and India.¹⁴⁴ A further \in 1.7 billion loss in the first quarter of 2012 led Nokia to announce in June 2012 that it would eliminate 10,000 more positions by the end of 2013 as part of a restructuring effort.¹⁴⁵ Ollila resigned as chairman of the board.

In September 2013, Nokia sold its Devices and Services business to Microsoft for €5.44 billion (\$7.2 billion).¹⁴⁶ The deal terms gave Microsoft access to Nokia's brand name¹⁴⁷ and patents (including key patents related to 4G/LTE technology)¹⁴⁸ for ten years. The cash strengthened Nokia's financial position and provided funds to invest in its network equipment arm. Upon the announcement of the deal, Nokia's share price surged 40%.¹⁴⁹ Microsoft's stock dropped 5%, to below \$32 a share.¹⁵⁰

Some saw the sale as a boon for Microsoft; as one analyst said, "Microsoft had to do this. The future is in mobile devices, not PCs, and they need to increase their focus and investment on mobile. I am not sure this will work, but I also don't see that they had a choice."¹⁵¹ Another was more skeptical: "Microsoft and Nokia may have simply thrown a rope to one another, cried 'Save me!' and jumped off a cliff in unison."¹⁵²

Beyond a Burning Platform

The September 2013 sale of Nokia's Device and Services business to Microsoft signaled the end of Nokia's devices business. The company reported second-quarter operating losses of \in 115 million, with revenues plummeting 24%, representing operating losses totaling \in 4.1 billion over the preceding nine quarters.¹⁵³ Nokia's network equipment business remained its sole source of operating profit.¹⁵⁴

Nokia Refocuses

In April 2014, Rajeev Suri succeeded Elop as CEO. Suri came to the role after turning around Nokia's network equipment business. As head of Nokia Solutions and Networks since 2009, Nokia credited him with growing its revenues from €1 billion to more than €10 billion.¹⁵⁵ Now as CEO, Suri aimed to provide end-to-end 5G equipment to mobile operators and corporations.

In 2015, Suri purchased Nokia's smaller French rival, Alcatel-Lucent in an all-stock deal worth \$16.6 billion, making Nokia the world's second-largest mobile equipment manufacturer with a market share

714-428

of 35%, ahead of Huawei (with 20%) and trailing Ericsson (40%).¹⁵⁶ The acquisition added optical transmission and Internet router technologies to Nokia's portfolio while strengthening its competitive position in Europe, China, and the U.S.¹⁵⁷ Nokia expanded into other new verticals as well, focusing specifically on building out its network expertise. An acquisitions spree from 2016 to 2019 brought several new companies into Nokia's fold, giving it access to cable service providers, and bringing new capabilities in software, Wi-Fi applications, Internet of Things applications, machine learning analytics, and analytics for security and network performance management.¹⁵⁸

Nokia also sought to revive its presence in the handset market. In May 2016, Microsoft had sold the Nokia brand in two parts: one to HMD, a new Finnish company formed by former Nokia employees, and the other to the contract iPhone manufacturer, Foxconn. HMD aimed to leverage nostalgia for the Nokia brand to produce new Nokia-branded smartphones and tablets; Foxconn would become the exclusive licensee of Nokia-branded products. Suri created a strong partnership with HMD that brought Nokia royalties from HMD's sales of Nokia-branded phones and gave Nokia Technologies an HMD board seat to help ensure that HMD upheld Nokia values.¹⁵⁹

One More CEO

Nokia continued to struggle, despite Suri's efforts to refocus the firm. Competitive pressures and geopolitical dynamics between China and the West made 5G network opportunities increasingly uncertain. In October 2019, Nokia suspended its dividend until 2020, sending its stock price down 23%.¹⁶⁰ With shares down 37% for the year through February 2020, in early March, Nokia announced Pekka Lundmark would replace Suri as CEO in September 2020.¹⁶¹ Lundmark had run Finnish energy group Fortum and the crane manufacturer Konecranes after 10 early years in executive positions at Nokia.¹⁶² Nokia shares rose as much as 4.9% in Helsinki after the announcement.¹⁶³

-13
714-428

Selected Nokia Financial Data and Growth Indicators, Select Years Between 1994 and 2018

r use	1989	1994	1999	2004	2008	2010	2012	2014	2016	2018
G Total Revenue (€ m)	€4.720	€5.177	€19.772	€29.267	€50.710	€42.446	€30.176	€12.732	€23.614	€22.563
g Operating Income (€ m)	178	617	3.908	4.304	6.204	2.308	(644)	170	(1.100)	(20)
As a % of total revenue	3.6%	11.1%	19.7%	14.7%	12.2%	5.4%		1.3%		Ì
B Net Income (€ m)	(26)	676	2,577	3,192	3,988	1,850	(3,106)	3,462	(766)	(340)
a ≅Cash from Ops (€ m)	I	436	3 102	4 343	3 197	4 774	(354)	1 275	(1 454)	360
ມີດແລະ ກວາມ ອຸກວ. (ວັກກ.) ເມີດash from Investing (€ m)	I	(266)	(1 359)	(329)	(2,905)	(12,421)	562	886	6 836	(315)
e Cash from Financing (€ m)	I	218	(574)	(4.318)	(1.545)	(911)	(465)	(4.576)	(4.923)	(696)
bet Change in Cash (€ m)	I	388	1,268	(327)	(1,302)	1,666	(284)	(2,463)	502	(1,108)
!}hot										
∃ Total Assets (€ m)	4,535	4,777	14,279	22,669	39,582	39,123	29,949	21,063	44,901	39,517
E Total Liabilities (€ m)	3,797 	2,552	6,779	8,270	23,072	22,892	20,502	12,394	23,926	24,146
g Iotal Equity (€ m)	/38	2,225	009'/	14,399 00,000	16,510	16,231	9,447	8,669 61,660	20,975	15,3/1
otal Liabilities And Equity (€ m)	4,535	4,///	14,279	22,669	39,582	39,123	29,949	21,063	44,901	39,517
a ≒ R&D Spending (€ m)	246	355	1.755	3.733	5.968	5,863	4.782	2,493	4.904	4.620
As a % of total revenue	5.1%	6.4%	8.8%	12.9%	11.8%	13.3%	15.8%	19.6%	20.8%	20.5%
g Selling and Marketing Spending (€ m)	I	I	1.220	2.552	4.380	3.877	3.205	1.634	3.819	3.463
at As a % of total revenue	I	I	6.2%	8.7%	8.6%	9.1%	10.6%	12.8%	16.2%	15.3%
Average Number of Employees	41,300	28,000	55,260	55,505	121,723	132,427	97,798	57,566	102,687	103,083
© Operating Income/Employee (€)	4,305	22,030	70,720	77,542	50,968	17,428	(6,585)	2,593	(10,712)	(572)
a Market Capitalization (in € m)	I	. 1	275,554.9	54,270.8	27,107.1	22,557.0	10,356.7	26,575.5	28,427.1	30,874.4
tinae teps (€)	I	0.92	2.24	0.70	1.05	0.50	(0.84)	0.94	(0.13)	(0.06)
Dumber of Shares Outstanding (m)	N/A	N/A	N/A	4,434	3,698	3.710	3.711	3.648	5.721	5,593
P/E Ratio	1	15.9	80.4	16.6	10.37	15.48	Neg.	21.16	Neg.	Neg.
ង្គ Dividend Payout Ratio	N/A	5.4%	23.2%	44.1%	51.4%	82.1%	N/A	12.3%	N/A	N/A
g Interbrand Ranking	N/A	N/A	N/A	#8	#5	#8	#19	#98	I	I
G Number of New Patents	53	255	739	1,607	2,668	2,368	2,067	1,819	2,122	2,158
Tinnish Composition of Board of Directors	100%	100%	77%	63%	%09	44%	29%	33%	25%	30%
80 Finland Nominal GDP per Capita (€)	17,043	17,798	24,542	30,317	35,473	35,002	37,046	37,812	39,525	42,338
8 Nokia as % of Total Finland Employment	N/A	0.73%	1.01%	0.97%	0.93%	0.86%	0.58%	0.28%	0.27%	0.24%
a Bolokia Average Selling Price (€)	N/A	N/A	168	110	74	64	47	N/A	N/A	N/A
a Average Selling Price - all phones (all manufacturers) (€)	2,792	306	187	110	80	62	60	N/A	N/A	N/A
Source: Casewriter research and analysis, compile https://www.stat.fi/til/tyti/index_en.html; Der The Research Institute of the Finnish Economy, 20	ed from went Innov 010, http://	Capital I(ation; Interb www.etla.fi	2 and Nol rand, Best Gl /wp-content/	kia Annual obal Brand F 'uploads/20	Reports, ankings 2013 12/09/B244.1	1994-2019; ;-2019; Jyrki ≀ odf; "Experts	"Labour fo Mi-Yrkkö, "N Analyse Dee	ource surve Jokia and Fin p Impact of N	y," Statisti land in a Sea Vokia Decline	cs Finland, of Change," ," Helsingin
Sanomat, http://www.hs.fi/english/article/Ex) September 16, 1996, via Thomson ONE; "Nokia,"	perts+analy ' Indigo Equ	se+deep+im uity Research	pact+of+Nok 1, April 20, 20	ia+decline/1 12, via Thom	32910431868 son ONE; ac	9; Luke T. 3 cessed Nover	Szymčzak, " nber 2013 an	Nokia Corp. d May 2020.	," Prudentia	l Securities,

T tipit 1 Expipit 1 This document is authorized for ce@harvardbusiness.org or by nga opyrig ıly (r 800-988-0886 for additional copies.

Exhibit 2 GSM and CDMA Network Launch Dates, 1991-1998

GSM Launch Timeline

South Korea United States Hong Kong Peru

CDMA Launch Timeline

Source: Casewriter research, compiled from "Brief History of GSM & the GSMA," http://www.gsma.com/aboutus/history; "CDMA History," http://www.cdg.org/resources/cdma_history.asp, both accessed December 2013; Garry A. Garrard, Cellular Communications: Worldwide Market Development, (Boston: Artech House, 1998).

Company	Country of Origin	2012 Net Income	Business Units Over the Years	Competed with Nokia (time period):	Top Sales Locations (2012)
Motorola	United States	\$881M	Devices; Systems and Networks; Software and Applications; Services Automation;	1980s – early 2000s	US (55%), China (4%)
Siemens	Germany	\$5.73B	Energy; Financial Solutions; Healthcare; Mobility	1980s – 1990s	US (19%), Germany (15%), China (8%)
Alcatel	France	(\$1.82B)	IP; Wireless; Telecom Services; Enterprise; Optics; Wireline; Network Applications	1980s – 1990s	US (36%), Europe (29%)
Ericsson	Sweden	\$887.04M	Mobile Broadband; Managed Services: Operations and Business Support Systems; Communications Services: Fixed Broadband and Convergence; TV and Media Management	1980s – 1990s	North America (25%), China & North East Asia (16%)
Samsung	South Korea	\$21.72B	Visual Display; Mobile Communications; Telecom Systems; Digital Appliances; IT Solutions; Digital Imaging; Memory Systems LSI (mobile application processors and image processors); LCD	2000s - present	Asia/Pacific (49%), America (28%)
НТС	Taiwan	\$576.26M	Handset Manufacturing	2000s - present	Taiwan (4%)
LG	South Korea	\$62.55M	Home Entertainment; Mobile Communication; Home Appliance; Air Conditioning; Business Solutions	2000s - present	North America (28%), Europe (20%)

Exhibit 3 Nokia's Global Competitors over Time

Source: Casewriter research, compiled from Motorola Solutions Company Overview and Products and Operations, Hoover's, Inc.; Motorola Solutions, "Products," http://www.motorolasolutions.com/US-EN/Business+Product+and+Services; Siemens Aktiengesellschaft Historical Financials and Products and Operations, Hoover's, Inc.; Siemens, "Products & Solutions," http://www.siemens.com/entry/cc/en/; Alcatel-Lucent Company Overview and Products and Operations, Hoover's, Inc.; Telefonaktiebolaget LM Ericsson Company Overview and Products and Operations, Hoover's, Inc.; Ericsson, "Our Business," http://www.ericsson.com/thecompany/investors/financial_reports/2012/annual12/our-business/our-keyproducts-and-services/mobile-broadband; Samsung Electronics Co., Ltd. Company Overview and Products and Operations, Hoover's, Inc.; HTC Corporation Company Overview and Products and Operations, Hoover's, Inc.; LG Electronics Inc. Company Overview and Products and Operations, Hoover's, Inc.; all accessed December 2013.

714-428

Exhibit 4a Evolution of Mobile Phones



From left to right: Motorola 8900X-2, Nokia 2146 orange 5.1, Nokia 3210, Nokia 3510, Nokia 6210, Ericsson T39, HTC Typhoon. Source: Wikipedia, http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/File:Mobile_phone_evolution.jpg, accessed February 2014.

Exhibit 4b Nokia Handsets (2003-2010)



Nokia 3310 (2003) Clamshell (2005) Nokia 8800 (2005) Nokia 5000 (2008) Nokia N8 (2010)



New Models (2008)

Source: Casewriter, compiled from Nokia quarterly reports, http://i.nokia.com/blob/view/-/165142/data/5/-/Q1-2008earnings-preso-pdf.pdf, http://i.nokia.com/blob/view/-/165142/data/5/-/Q1-2008-earnings-preso-pdf.pdf, http://i.nokia.com/blob/view/-/164994/data/5/-/Q1-2003-preso-pdf.pdf, http://i.nokia.com/blob/view/-/165060/data/6/-/Q1-2005-preso-pdf.pdf; all accessed December 2013.

	1998	2003	2008	2013
Apple	0%	0%	1%	9%
LG	0%	5%	7%	4%
Motorola	20%	15%	9%	3%*
Nokia	23%	35%	40%	14%
Samsung	2%	11%	17%	24%
Sony Ericsson	15%	5%	7%	2%
Other	40%	29%	19%	44%

Exhibit 5 Market Share by Handset Manufacturer, 1998, 2003, 2008, and 2013

Source: Compiled from Juan Alcácer, Tarun Khanna, Mary Furey, and Rakeen Mabud, "Emerging Nokia?" HBS No. 710-429; Kate Holten, "Nokia's Market Share Slumps in First Quarter: Gartner," Reuters, May 14, 2013, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mobile-nokia-gartner-idUSBRE94D0B320130514, accessed April 2017; Steve Kovach, "Samsung Is Still Crushing Apple In Smartphone Market Share," Business Insider, November 14, 2013, http://www.businessinsider.com/samsung-apple-smartphone-market-share-2013-11; "Gartner Says Annual Smartphone Sales Surpassed Sales of Feature Phones for the First Time in 2013," Gartner Press Release, February 13, 2014, http://www.gartner.com/newsroom/id/2665715, Mike Flaminio, "Apple Hit 2008 iPhone Market Share Goal," IGM, January 30, 2009, https://www.insanely-great.com/10111/apple-hit-2008-iphone-market-share-goal, accessed April 2017.

*Including Lenovo, which purchased Motorola from Google in 2013.

,	4 7
	714-428

(ITUTITITI a) scattering for sates the	2000	2002	2004	2006	2008	2010	2012	2014	2016	
lokia Ventures Organization	854	459					ı			
1ultimedia	,	ı	3,659	7,877	ı	,	ı		ı	
interprise Solutions			830	1,031		ı		ı		
lobile Phones	21,887	23,211	18,507	24,769		·				
evices and Services	ı	•		•	35,099	29,134	15,686			
okia Networks	7,714	6,539	,	ı	·	ı		11,198	21,800	Ñ
okia Siemens Networks	'	•	6,367	7,453	15,309	12,661	13,779	'	ı	
AVTEQ	ı	ı	ı	ı	361	1,002	ı	ı	ı	
ocation and Commerce	·	·	·	ı	·	ı	1,103		·	
ERE	ı	ı	ı	ı	ı	ı	·	970	ı	
lokia Technologies	ı	ı	ı	ı	ı	ı	ı	578	1,053	
iroup Common and Other							•	-	1,145	
tterbusiness Group Eliminations	(62)	(193)	(96)	(6)	(20)	(331)	(392)	(15)	(23)	
nallocated Items Net Sales, Total	30.376	- 30.016	- 29,267	41,121	- 50.710	- 42,466	- 30.176	- 12,732	(331) 23.614	2
et Sales by Maior Markets										
mericas	25%	22%		,			21%	,		
orth America	ı	ı	12%	2%	4%	5%	ı	15%	30%	
atin America			%6	%6	10%	%6		8%	6%	
urope	52%	54%	41%	38%	37%	34%	33%	31%	27%	
liddle East and Africa	,	,	12%	13%	14%	13%	,	%6	8%	
liddle East and Asia	ı	ı			ı	ı	46%	ı	ı	
sia-Pacific	23%	24%	16%	20%	22%	21%		26%	18%	
hina	-		10%	13%	13%	18%	-	11%	11%	



Exhibit 7 Patent Portfolio Compositions, Nokia, Apple, and Samsung, 1999 and 2009

Source: Casewriter analysis based on U.S. Patent and Trademark Office data.

Endnotes

¹ Dina Bass, Ville Heiskanen and David Flicking, "Microsoft to Buy Nokia's Devices Unit for \$7.2 Billion," Bloomberg, September 3, 2013, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2013-09-03/microsoft-to-buy-nokia-s-devices-business-for-5-44-billion-euros, accessed January 2017.

² Hakan Wranne, "D&S Now Microsoft's Problem," Swedbank analyst report, September 4, 2013, via Thomson One, accessed October 2013.

³ Peter Burrows, "Stephen Elop's Nokia Adventure," *BusinessWeek*, June 2, 2011, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2011-06-02/stephen-elops-nokia-adventure, accessed October 2013.

⁴ Chris Ziegler, "Nokia CEO Stephen Elop Rallies Troops in Brutally Honest 'Burning Platform' Memo? (Update: It's Real!)," Engadget, February 8, 2011, https://www.engadget.com/2011/02/08/nokia-ceo-stephen-elop-rallies-troops-in-brutally-honest-burnin/, accessed April 2017.

⁵ Ziegler, "Nokia CEO Stephen Elop Rallies Troops in Brutally Honest 'Burning Platform' Memo? (Update: It's Real!)."

⁶ Richard Saintvilus, "Nokia and Microsoft: Together Ready to Take on Apple," Seeking Alpha, February 22, 2012, https://seekingalpha.com/article/383891-nokia-and-microsoft-together-ready-to-take-on-apple, accessed April 2017.

⁷ Nokia Corporation Q4 and Full Year 2012 Interim Report, January 24, 2013, http://press.nokia.com/2013/01/24/nokia-corporation-q4-and-full-year-2012-interim-report/, accessed November 2013.

⁸ Joyce Heard, "Nokia Skates into High Tech's Big Leagues: The Finnish Company Is Becoming an Electronics Powerhouse," *BusinessWeek*, April 4, 1988, via Factiva, accessed January 2013.

⁹ Microsoft Devices Team, "Back to the 1980s: The Legendary Nokia Mobira Cityman 25 Yrs on," Microsoft Windows blogs, April 16, 2012, https://blogs.windows.com/devices/2012/04/16/back-to-the-1980s-the-legendary-nokia-mobira-cityman-25-yrs-on/, accessed April 2020.

¹⁰ Terry Dodsworth, Hugo Dixon, "Europe Dials Up the Future: A Nascent Cellular Telephone Network," *Financial Times*, August 5, 1988, via Factiva, accessed December 2013.

¹¹ Elaine Williams, "100-year-old Nokia Experiences Fast-Growth Pains.," *Electronic Business Buyer*, June 26, 1989, via Factiva, accessed November 2013.

¹² Williams, "100-year-old Nokia Experiences Fast-Growth Pains."

¹³ Williams, "100-year-old Nokia Experiences Fast-Growth Pains."

¹⁴ Williams, "100-year-old Nokia Experiences Fast-Growth Pains."

¹⁵ Williams, "100-year-old Nokia Experiences Fast-Growth Pains."

¹⁶ Robert Taylor, "Jorma Ollila- Putting Nokia Back in the Black," *Financial Times*, January 23, 1992, via Factiva, accessed October 2013.

¹⁷ Martti Häikiö, Nokia: The Inside Story, (London: Prentice Hall, 2002), p. 148.

¹⁸ Steinbock, Wireless Horizons, p. 284.

¹⁹ Karime Mimoun, Strategic Exploration of Nokia's Success (Norderstedt, Germany: GRIN Verlag, 2009), p. 4.

²⁰ Steinbock, Wireless Horizon, p. 289.

²¹ Stephen D. Moore, "Nokia Appoints Jorma Ollila to Top Posts; Unexpected Reshuffle Sends Stocks Falling," *Wall Street Journal Europe*, January 17, 1992, via Factiva, accessed October 2013.

²² Moore, "Nokia Appoints Jorma Ollila to Top Posts; Unexpected Reshuffle Sends Stocks Falling."

²³ Moore, "Nokia Appoints Jorma Ollila to Top Posts; Unexpected Reshuffle Sends Stocks Falling."

²⁴ Steinbock, *The Nokia Revolution*, p. 124.

²⁵ Steinbock, *The Nokia Revolution*, p. 124.

20

²⁶ Steinbock, Wireless Horizon, p. 289.

²⁷ Stephen D. Moore, "Nokia's Hopes Boosted by Phone Sales – Consumer-Electronics Unit May Hamper Recovery," *Wall Street Journal Europe*, October 19, 1992, via Factiva, accessed October 2013.

²⁸ Cynthia Johnson, "Roam Europe with Your Mobile Phone," Reuters, November 30, 1992, via Factiva, accessed November 2013.

²⁹ "Nokia – Our Innovation Record," http://inventwithnokia.nokia.com/why-invent-with-nokia/nokias-innovation-record, accessed December 2013.

³⁰ John E. Richards, "The Case of Scandinavia," in eds. Timothy Bresnahan and Alfonso Gambardella, *Building High-Tech Clusters: Silicon Valley and Beyond*, (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2004), p. 179.

³¹ Simon Loe, "GSM Standard Starting to Spark a Real Market," *Electronic World News*, November 9, 1992, via Factiva, accessed October 2013.

³² Steinbock, Wireless Horizon, p. 289.

³³ "Profiles in Innovation: Nokia – Honing IP to Business Needs," *WIPO Magazine*, February 2006, http://www.wipo.int/wipo_magazine/en/2006/01/article_0003.html, accessed December 2013.

³⁴ "Nokia Predicts Dynamic Growth for Cellular Phones," Bangkok Post.

³⁵ Steinbock, The Nokia Revolution, p. 129.

³⁶ "How Did Nokia Succeed in the Indian Mobile Market, While Its Rivals Got Hung Up?" Knowledge@Wharton, August 23, 2007, http://knowledge.wharton.upenn.edu/article/how-did-nokia-succeed-in-the-indian-mobile-market-while-its-rivals-got-hung-up/, accessed November 2013.

³⁷ "Nokia Ending Vertical Integration?" Open IT Strategies, August 8, 2007, http://blog.openitstrategies.com/2007/08/nokiaending-vertical-integration.html, accessed November 2013.

³⁸ "How Did Nokia Succeed in the Indian Mobile Market, While Its Rivals Got Hung Up?" Knowledge@Wharton.

³⁹ Darcy Travlos, "The Significance of Ericsson's Departure from Handsets," *Forbes*, October 31, 2011, http://www.forbes.com/sites/darcytravlos/2011/10/31/the-significance-of-ericcsons-departure-from-handsets/, accessed December 2013.

⁴⁰ "Nokia Introduces Lightest Digital Cellular Phone," BusinessWire, January 6, 1994, via Factiva, accessed November 2013.

⁴¹ "Nokia Introduces Lightest Digital Cellular Phone," BusinessWire.

⁴² Garry A. Garrard, Cellular Communications: Worldwide Market Development (Boston: Artech House, 1998), p. 140.

⁴³ "Profiles in Innovation: Nokia – Honing IP to Business Needs," WIPO Magazine.

⁴⁴ Steinbock, The Nokia Revolution, p. 136.

⁴⁵ Steinbock, The Nokia Revolution, p. 136.

⁴⁶ Simon Elegant, "Companies: Comeback Kid: Motorola Seeks a Second Chance in the Chinese Market It Once Dominated; Is It Too Late?" *Far Eastern Economic Review*, September 3, 1998, via Factiva, accessed December 2013.

⁴⁷ "Nokia's Turnaround: The Giant in the Palm of Your Hand," *The Economist*, February 10, 2005, via Factiva, accessed October 2013.

⁴⁸ Steinbock, The Nokia Revolution, 146.

⁴⁹ "How Ollila Created Nokia," *Electronics Weekly*, January 25, 2008, https://www.electronicsweekly.com/blogs/mannerisms/wireless-mannerisms/how-ollila-created-nokia-2008-01/, accessed October 2013.

⁵⁰ Z. L. He, "Snakes and Ladders: A Patent Analysis of Ericsson, Motorola, and Nokia in the Wireless Communications Industry, 1980-2000," University of Otago, New Zealand, July 7, 2004, http://kwanghui.com/wireless-200407.pdf, accessed December 2013. ⁵¹ Örjan Sölvell and Michael Porter, "Finland and Nokia: Creating the World's Most Competitive Economy," HBS No. 702-427 (Boston: Harvard Business School Publishing, 2011), p. 16.

⁵² Simon Hill, "From J-Phone to Lumia 1020: A Complete History of the Camera Phone," Digital Trends, August 11, 2013, http://www.digitaltrends.com/mobile/camera-phone-history/, accessed November 2013.

⁵³ Norbert Turek, "Motorola Plays Catch-Up," InformationWeek, November 13, 2000, via Factiva, accessed December 2013.

⁵⁴ Sam Omatseye, "Could Motorola Exit other Business to Focus on Handsets?" RCR Wireless News, October 21, 2002, via Factiva, accessed December 2013.

⁵⁵ Scott W. Searle, "Nokia," SG Cowen analyst report, June 4, 2002, via Thomson One, accessed December 2013.

⁵⁶ Kulbinder Gorcha, "Nokia–Losing Ground," Credit Suisse analyst report, May 4, 2004, via Thomson, accessed December 2013.

⁵⁷ Kulbinder Gorcha, "Nokia – Losing Ground," Credit Suisse analyst report, May 4, 2004, via Thomson, accessed December 2013.

⁵⁸ "Inside Gartner Top View," Gartner, September 24, 2004, via Gartner, accessed October 2013.

⁵⁹ "Inside Gartner Top View," Gartner.

⁶⁰ Matthew Miller, "CES 2010: Liveblogging the CES Keynote with OPK," Nokia Experts, January 8, 2010, http://nokiaexperts.com/ces-2010-liveblogging-ces-keynote-opk/, accessed December 2013.

⁶¹ Dennis Peng, "Cell Phone Cost Comparison Timeline," Ooma.com, September 16, 2019, https://www.ooma.com/home-phone/cell-phone-cost-comparison/, accessed April 2020.

⁶² Dan Frommer, "Hottest Cellphones 2006," *Forbes*, December 8, 2006, http://www.forbes.com/2006/12/08/phones-music-internet-tech-cx_df_1208cellphones.html, accessed November 2013.

⁶³ "Nokia's Turnaround: The Giant in the Palm of Your Hand," *The Economist*, February 10, 2005, http://www.economist.com/node/3644543, accessed December 2013.

⁶⁴ "Nokia's Turnaround: The Giant in the Palm of Your hand," The Economist.

⁶⁵ Gorcha, "Nokia – Losing Ground," Credit Suisse analyst report.

⁶⁶ "Nokia's Turnaround: The Giant in the Palm of Your Hand," The Economist.

⁶⁷ "Market Share: Mobile Terminals Worldwide, 3Q05," Gartner, November 21, 2005, accessed October 2013.

⁶⁸ "Market Share: Mobile Terminals Worldwide, 3Q05," Gartner, November 21, 2005, accessed October 2013.

⁶⁹ Matt Lewis, "Rise of the Handset ODMs," Rethink Wireless, August 21, 2003, http://rethinkwireless.com/2003/08/21/rise-handset-odms/, accessed April 2017.

⁷⁰ "Battling for the Palm of Your Hand," *The Economist*, April 29, 2004, via Factiva, accessed December 2013.

⁷¹ "China Gray-Market Cell Phone Shipments Slow in 2011," Omdia Technology press release, December 16, 2010, https://technology.informa.com/388766/china-gray-market-cell-phone-shipments-slow-in-2011, accessed June 2020.

⁷² Peter White, "After Q3 problems, Nokia moves CFO to sourcing: watch for chip changes," ReTHINK Research, October 21, 2009, https://rethinkresearch.biz/articles/after-q3-problems-nokia-moves-cfo-to-sourcing-watch-for-chip-changes/, accessed June 2020.

⁷³ "Vendors' market share of mobile unit sales to end users worldwide from 1997 to 2014," Statista, March 3, 2015, https://www.statista.com/statistics/271574/global-market-share-held-by-mobile-phone-manufacturers-since-2009/, accessed June 2020.

⁷⁴ "Nokia's Turnaround: The Giant in the Palm of Your Hand," *The Economist*.

⁷⁵ "Nokia's Turnaround: The Giant in the Palm of Your Hand," *The Economist*.

⁷⁶ "Profiles in Innovation: Nokia – Honing IP to Business Needs," WIPO.

77 "Nokia's Turnaround: The Giant in the Palm of Your Hand," The Economist.

22

⁷⁸ "Nokia's Turnaround: The Giant in the Palm of Your Hand," *The Economist*.

⁷⁹ Aaron Tilley, "Apple's \$1 Billion Lawsuit against Qualcomm Is 'Direct Assault' On Chipmaker's Business Model," Forbes, January 24, 2017, https://www.forbes.com/sites/aarontilley/2017/01/24/apples-1-billion-lawsuit-against-qualcomm-isdirect-assault-on-chipmakers-business-model/#450145bd1ac6, accessed April 2017.

⁸⁰ Nokia, "Nokia – Our Innovation Record," undated, http://inventwithnokia.nokia.com/why-invent-with-nokia/nokias-innovation-record, accessed December 2013.

⁸¹ "Nokia's Turnaround: The Giant in the Palm of Your Hand," The Economist.

⁸² "Nokia's Turnaround: The Giant in the Palm of Your Hand," The Economist.

⁸³ Mark Tran, "Nokia and Siemens Announce Joint Venture," *The Guardian*, June 19, 2006, http://www.theguardian.com/business/2006/jun/19/money.mobilephones, accessed November 2013.

⁸⁴ Tran, "Nokia and Siemens Announce Joint Venture," The Guardian.

⁸⁵ "Nokia Pulls Out of CDMA," Phone Scoop, June 22, 2006, http://www.phonescoop.com/articles/article.php?a=1787, accessed November 2013.

⁸⁶ "CDMA cell phones under scrutiny," c/net, July 22, 2006, https://www.cnet.com/news/cdma-cell-phones-under-scrutiny/, accessed June 2020.

⁸⁷ "Market Shocked as Nokia Abandons CDMA," Telecom TV, June 23, 2006, http://www.telecomtv.com/comspace_newsDetail.aspx?n=40169&id=e9381817-0593-417a-8639-c4c53e2a2a10, accessed October 2013.

⁸⁸ "Gartner Says Worldwide Mobile Phone Sales Increased 16 Per Cent in 2007," Gartner, February 27, 2008, http://www.gartner.com/newsroom/id/612207, accessed December 2013.

⁸⁹ Jo Best, "Nokia Tops in 2006 Smartphone Sales," *BusinessWeek*, February 27, 2007, http://www.businessweek.com/stories/2007-02-27/nokia-tops-in-2006-smartphone-salesbusinessweek-business-news-stockmarket-and-financial-advice, accessed November 2013.

⁹⁰ Best, "Nokia Tops in 2006 Smartphone Sales," BusinessWeek.

⁹¹ Fred Vogelstein, "And Then Steve Said, 'Let There Be an iPhone,'" *The New York Times*, October 4, 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/10/06/magazine/and-then-steve-said-let-there-be-an-iphone.html?pagewanted=all&_r=2&, accessed December 2013.

⁹² Darcy Travlos, "The Significance of Ericsson's Departure from Handsets," Forbes, October 31, 2011, http://www.forbes.com/sites/darcytravlos/2011/10/31/the-significance-of-ericcsons-departure-from-handsets/print/, accessed December 2013.

⁹³ Philip Elmer-DeWitt, "iPhone sales grew 245% in 2008 – Gartner," CNN Money, March 12, 2009, http://tech.fortune.cnn.com/2009/03/12/iphone-sales-grew-245-in-2008-gartner/, accessed December 2013.

⁹⁴ Kevin J. O'Brien, "Nokia Tries to Undo Blunders in U.S.," *The New York Times*, October 18, 2009, https://www.nytimes.com/2009/10/19/technology/companies/19nokia.html, accessed June 2020.

⁹⁵ Priya Ganapati, "7 Reasons Nokia Phones Get No Love in U.S.," *Wired*, July 13, 2009, https://www.wired.com/2009/07/nokia-phones/, accessed June 2020.

⁹⁶ Bruce Upbin, "The Next Billion; Nokia Covers the Globe, but Its Phones Are a Fflop in the U.S.," *Forbes*, November 12, 2007, via Factiva, accessed October 2013.

⁹⁷ Upbin, "The Next Billion; Nokia Covers the Globe, but Its Phones Are a Flop in the U.S.," Forbes.

⁹⁸ "Market Share of Mobile Wireless Telecommunication Subscribers by Selected Service Providers in the United States at the End of 2008 and 2009," Statista, https://www.statista.com/statistics/184755/market-share-of-mobile-wireless-subscribers-by-providers-in-the-us/, accessed April 2017.

⁹⁹ Upbin, "The Next Billion; Nokia Covers the Globe, but Its Phones Are a Flop in the U.S.," Forbes.

¹⁰⁰ Paul Snell, "Nokia Begins Outsourcing Strategy," CIPS – Supply Management, August 10, 2007, http://www.supplymanagement.com/news/2007/nokia-begins-outsourcing-strategy/, accessed October 2013.

¹⁰¹ Keith H. Hammonds, "Motorola Bets on Its Chips," *Fast Company*, February 28, 2003, https://www.fastcompany.com/46218/motorola-bets-its-chips, accessed April 2017.

¹⁰² "Smart Mobile Device Shipments Hit 118 million in 2007, Up 53% on 2006," Canalys, 2006, http://www.canalys.com/newsroom/smart-mobile-device-shipments-hit-118-million-2007-53-2006, accessed December 2013.

¹⁰³ Dan Levine, "Why Nokia Didn't Sell Its Patents to Microsoft," Reuters, September 3, 2013, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-nokia-microsoft-patents-idUSBRE9820ZZ20130903, accessed April 2017.

¹⁰⁴ Elmer-DeWitt, "iPhone Sales Grew 245% in 2008 – Gartner," CNN Money.

¹⁰⁵ Katie Marsal, "Apple's iPhone Gross Margins Estimated near 60 Percent," Apple Insider, July 29, 2009, http://appleinsider.com/articles/09/07/29/apples_iphone_gross_margins_estimated_near_60_percent, accessed April 2017.

¹⁰⁶ "Mobile Phone Lifecycles," GSM Association, http://www.gsma.com/publicpolicy/wp-content/uploads/2012/03/environmobilelifecycles.pdf, accessed December 2013.

¹⁰⁷ Mary Branscombe, "Who's Making Money from Your Smartphone?" August 16, 2011, TechRadar, http://www.techradar.com/us/news/phone-and-communications/mobile-phones/who-s-making-money-from-yoursmartphone-992247, accessed December 2013.

¹⁰⁸ Upbin, "The Next Billion; Nokia Covers the Globe, but Its Phones Are a Flop in the U.S.," Forbes.

¹⁰⁹ Kevin J. O'Brien, "Nokia to Buy Navteq for \$8.1 Billion," The New York Times, October 1, 2007, https://www.nytimes.com/2007/10/01/business/worldbusiness/01iht-nokia.4.7704587.html, accessed April 2020.

¹¹⁰ Gary Arlen and Limar Schafman, "Opportunities in Mobile Marketing and Advertising 2008-2009," Simba Information, via MarketResearch.com, accessed October 2013.

¹¹¹ Arlen and Schafman, "Opportunities in Mobile Marketing and Advertising, 2008-2009," Simba Information.

¹¹² John Paczkowski, "Nokia Announces Symbianese Liberation Army," AllThingsD, June 24, 2008, http://allthingsd.com/20080624/symbianese-liberation-army/, accessed December 2013.

¹¹³ Paczkowski, "Nokia Announces Symbianese Liberation Army," AllThingsD.

¹¹⁴ Marguerite Reardon, "Nokia's Success Tied to Emerging Markets," CNET, January 24, 2008, http://news.cnet.com/8301-10784_3-9857676-7.html, accessed December 2013.

¹¹⁵ "iSuppli Does Droid Teardown, Finds \$187.75 Bill of Materials and Manufacturing Cost," IHS, January 10, 2014, https://technology.ihs.com/389042/isuppli-does-droid-teardown-finds-18775-bill-of-materials-and-manufacturing-cost, accessed April 2017.

¹¹⁶ "iPhone 3G S Carries \$178.96 BOM and Manufacturing Cost, iSuppli Teardown Reveals," IHS, June 24, 2009, https://technology.ihs.com/389273/iphone-3g-s-carries-17896-bom-and-manufacturing-cost-isuppli-teardown-reveals, accessed April 2017.

¹¹⁷ Kevin C. Tofel, "When Will Nokia's Smartphone Transition End," GigaOm, June 27, 2010, http://gigaom.com/2010/06/27/when-will-nokias-smartphone-transition-end/, accessed October 2013.

¹¹⁸ Chris Foresman, "iPhone and Android biggest winners in mobile market in 2009," arstechnica, February 23, 2010, https://arstechnica.com/gadgets/2010/02/iphone-and-android-biggest-winners-in-mobile-market-in-2009/ and "Mobile Phone Market Shares for year of 2009 and last quarter 2009," Communities Dominate Brands, February 1, 2010, https://communities-dominate.blogs.com/brands/2010/02/phone-market-shares-for-year-of-2009-and-last-quarter-2009.html, accessed June 2020.

¹¹⁹ Ina Fried, "Microsoft Exec Elop Named Nokia CEO," CNET, September 9, 2010, http://news.cnet.com/8301-13860_3-20016032-56.html, accessed October 2013.

¹²⁰ "Stephen Elop to Join Nokia as President and CEO," The Official Nokia Blog, September 10, 2013, http://conversations.nokia.com/2010/09/10/stephen-elop-to-join-nokia-as-president-and-ceo/, accessed October 2013. ¹²¹ Kevin J. O'Brien, "Nokia's New Chief Faces Culture of Complacency," *The New York Times*, September 26, 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/09/27/technology/27nokia.html?pagewanted=all&_r=0, accessed October 2013.

122 O'Brien, "Nokia's New Chief Faces Culture of Complacency," The New York Times.

¹²³ O'Brien, "Nokia's New Chief Faces Culture of Complacency," The New York Times.

¹²⁴ Ziegler, "Nokia CEO Stephen Elop Rallies Troops in Brutally Honest 'Burning Platform' Memo? (Update: It's Real!)."

¹²⁵ Ziegler, "Nokia CEO Stephen Elop Rallies Troops in Brutally Honest 'Burning Platform' Memo? (Update: It's Real!)."

¹²⁶ Peter Borrows, "Stephen Elop's Nokia Adventure," *BusinessWeek*, June 2, 2011, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2011-06-02/stephen-elops-nokia-adventure, accessed April 2020.

¹²⁷ Ralph-Gordon Jahns, "6 Major Trends Shaping the Smartphone App Ecosystem in 2010," Research2Guidance, October 4, 2010, http://www.research2guidance.com/6-major-trends-shaping-the-smartphone-app-ecosystem-in-2010/, accessed December 2013.

¹²⁸ "Nokia Ovi Store App Total Tops 30,000," Mobile World Live, January 31, 2011, http://www.mobileworldlive.com/nokia-ovi-store-app-total-tops-30-000, accessed December 2013.

¹²⁹ Jason Ankeny, "R&D Costs Could Force Mobile OS Consolidation," Fierce Developer, August 3, 2009, http://www.fiercedeveloper.com/story/r-d-costs-could-force-mobile-os-consolidation/2009-08-03, accessed December 2013.

¹³⁰ Christopher Null, "The End of Symbian: Nokia Ships Last Handset with the Mobile OS," *PCWorld*, June 14, 2013, http://www.pcworld.com/article/2042071/the-end-of-symbian-nokia-ships-last-handset-with-the-mobile-os.html, accessed December 2013.

¹³¹ Borrows, "Stephen Elop's Nokia Adventure," BusinessWeek.

¹³² Borrows, "Stephen Elop's Nokia Adventure," BusinessWeek.

¹³³ Vlad Savov, "CE-Oh no he didn'tl: Anssi Vanjoki says using Android is like peeing in your pants for warmth," Endgadget, September 21, 2010, https://www.engadget.com/2010/09/21/ce-oh-no-he-didnt-anssi-vanjoki-says-using-android-is-like-pe/, accessed April 2017.

¹³⁴ Borrows, "Stephen Elop's Nokia Adventure," BusinessWeek.

¹³⁵ Larry Dignan, "Nokia's Elop: Android Is Killing Us in China, Europe," ZDNet, May 31, 2011, http://www.zdnet.com/blog/btl/nokias-elop-android-is-killing-us-in-china-europe/49665, October 2013.

¹³⁶ Dignan "Nokia's Elop: Android Is Killing Us in China, Europe," ZDNet.

¹³⁷ Borrows, "Stephen Elop's Nokia Adventure," BusinessWeek.

¹³⁸ Richard Saintvilus, "Nokia and Microsoft: Together Ready to Take on Apple," Seeking Alpha, February 22, 2012, https://seekingalpha.com/article/383891-nokia-and-microsoft-together-ready-to-take-on-apple, accessed April 2017.

¹³⁹ Ina Fried, "Exclusive: Nokia to Exit Symbian, Low-End Phone Businesses in North America," AllThingsD, August 9, 2011, http://allthingsd.com/20110809/exclusive-nokia-to-exit-symbian-low-end-phone-businesses-in-north-america/, accessed November 2013.

¹⁴⁰ John D. Stoll, "Nokia Late to the Silicon Valley Party," *The Wall Street Journal*, June 21, 2012, http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001424052702304441404577478912407116358, accessed December 2013.

¹⁴¹ "Nokia to Exit Japan Cellphone Market by August: Report," Reuters, July 1, 2011, http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/07/01/us-nokia-idUSTRE7604A620110701, accessed October 2013.

¹⁴² Gang Qiu, "China Emerges as a Smartphone Power," SERI Quarterly, 2013, accessed December 2013.

¹⁴³ Gang Qiu, "China Emerges as a Smartphone Power," SERI Quarterly, 2013, accessed December 2013.

¹⁴⁴ Dan Graziano, "Nokia to Cut 1,000 jobs from Finnish Phone Plant," BGR, March 22, 2012, http://bgr.com/2012/03/22/nokia-to-cut-1000-jobs-from-finnish-phone-plant/, accessed October 2013.

¹⁴⁵ Zach Epstein, "Nokia Sells Vertu, Shuffles Execs, Announces Plans to Cut 10,000 More Jobs," BGR, June 14, 2012, http://bgr.com/2012/06/14/nokia-layoffs-2012-vertu-restructuring/, accessed October 2013.

¹⁴⁶ Ristuko Ando and Bill Rigby, "Microsoft Swallows Nokia's Phone Business for \$7.2 Billion," Reuters, September 2, 2013, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-microsoft-nokia/microsoft-swallows-nokias-phone-business-for-7-2-billionidUSBRE98202V20130903, accessed April 2020.

¹⁴⁷ Dan Rowinski, "What Microsoft Did and Didn't Buy with Its Nokia Acquisition," Read Write, September 3, 2013, http://readwrite.com/2013/09/03/what-microsoft-did-and-didnt-buy-with-its-nokia-acquisition/, accessed April 2017.

¹⁴⁸ B. R. Nichols, "Nokia Patent Portfolio An Untapped Goldmine," Seeking Alpha, August 21, 2012, https://seekingalpha.com/article/820881-nokia-patent-portfolio-an-untapped-goldmine, accessed April 2017.

¹⁴⁹ "Nokia Stock Rise Catches out Short Sellers," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 3, 2013, http://blogs.wsj.com/moneybeat/2013/09/03/nokia-stock-soars-on-microsoft-deal/, accessed November 2013.

¹⁵⁰ Seth Fiegerman, "Microsoft Stock Drops 5% after Nokia Deal," Mashable, September 3, 2013, http://mashable.com/2013/09/03/microsoft-nokia-stock/, accessed December 2013.

¹⁵¹ Mark Hachman, "The Microsoft-Nokia Deal: Fail Plus fail Equals More Fail," *PCWorld*, September 3, 2013, http://www.pcworld.com/article/2048063/the-microsoft-nokia-deal-fail-plus-fail-equals-more-fail.html, accessed November 2013.

¹⁵² Hachman, "The Microsoft-Nokia Deal: Fail Plus Fail Equals More Fail," PCWorld.

¹⁵³ Charles Arthur, "Nokia Revenues Slide 24% but Lumia Sales Rise Offers Hope," *The Guardian*, July 18, 2013, https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2013/jul/18/nokia-revenues-fall-lumia-sales, accessed March 2020.

¹⁵⁴ Arthur, "Nokia Revenues Slide 24% but Lumia Sales Rise Offers Hope," *The Guardian*.

¹⁵⁵ Nokia, "Rajeev Suri, President and Chief Executive Officer (CEO)," https://www.nokia.com/about-us/what-we-do/group-leadership-team/rajeev-suri-president-and-chief-executive-officer-ceo/, accessed February 2020.

¹⁵⁶ Jussi Rosendahl and Leila Abboud, "Nokia Buys Alcatel to Take on Ericsson in Telecom Equipment," Reuters, April 15, 2015, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-nokia-alcatel-lucent-m-a/nokia-buys-alcatel-to-take-on-ericsson-in-telecom-equipment-idUSKBN0N60CL20150415, accessed March 2020.

¹⁵⁷ "Nokia's \$16.6 Billion Acquisition of Alcatel-Lucent Explained," Forbes, April 16, 2015, https://www.forbes.com/sites/greatspeculations/2015/04/16/nokias-16-6-billion-acquisition-of-alcatel-lucent-explained/#55eaf321605c, accessed February 2020.

¹⁵⁸ "Why Is Nokia Acquiring Gainspeed?" Forbes, June 14, 2016,

https://www.forbes.com/sites/greatspeculations/2016/06/14/why-is-nokia-acquiring-gainspeed/#7e632c411112; Nokia, "Nokia Completes Acquisition of Deerfield," https://www.nokia.com/about-us/news/releases/2017/01/31/nokiacompletes-acquisition-of-deepfield/; Nokia, "Nokia Completes Acquisition of Comptel," June 29, 2017, https://www.nokia.com/about-us/news/releases/2017/06/29/nokia-completes-acquisition-of-comptel/; Nokia, "Nokia to Bolster Home Wi-Fi Portfolio with Acquisition of Unium," February 25, 2018, https://www.nokia.com/aboutus/news/releases/2018/02/25/nokia-to-bolster-home-wi-fi-portfolio-with-acquisition-of-unium/; and, Nokia, "Nokia Acquires SpaceTime Insight to Expand Its IoT Software Portfolio and Accelerate Vertical Application Development," May 7, 2018, https://www.nokia.com/about-us/news/releases/2018/05/07/nokia-acquires-spacetime-insight-to-expand-its-iotsoftware-portfolio-and-accelerate-vertical-application-development/, all accessed March 2020.

¹⁵⁹ Julian Chokkattu, "Rekindled yet Again, Nokia's Next-Gen Phones Offer More Than Just Nostalgia," Digital Trends, January 25, 2019, https://www.digitaltrends.com/mobile/exclusive-hmd-global-return-of-nokia/, accessed March 2020.

¹⁶⁰ Kati Pohjanpalo and Leo Laikola, "Nokia Replacing CEO Suri after Struggling to Make Headway in 5G," Bloomberg, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-03-02/nokia-ceo-steps-down-after-struggling-to-make-5g-headway, March 2, 2020, accessed March 2020.

¹⁶¹ Manish Singh, "Rajeev Suri to Step Down as Nokia CEO; Pekka Lundmark to Take Over," TechCrunch, https://techcrunch.com/2020/03/01/rajeev-suri-to-step-down-as-nokia-ceo-pekka-lundmark-to-take-over/, March 2, 2020, accessed March 2020.

¹⁶² Anne Kauranen, "Update 2 -Nokia appoints Fortum CEO Lundmark to replace Suri from September," CNBC.com, March 2, 2020, https://www.cnbc.com/2020/03/02/reuters-america-update-2-nokia-appoints-fortum-ceo-lundmark-to-replace-suri-from-september.html, accessed April 2020.

¹⁶³ Pohjanpalo and Laikola, "Nokia Replacing CEO Suri after Struggling to Make Headway in 5G."

26